Dermot Ahern, TD
Minister for Justice and Law Reform

Department of Justice
94 St. Stephen’s Green

Dublin 2
PETITION TO HALT DEPORTATIONS PENDING INDEPENDENT ENQUIRY
Dear Minister, 

I am contacting you to demand a halt to all deportations until an independent enquiry has been made into the attempted deportation of 34 Nigerian nationals, including 12 children, and 1 Irish citizen child on Wednesday, 15 December 2010.

On Wednesday, 15 December 2010, 34 Nigerian nationals and one Irish citizen (a two year old child) were put on a Frontex deportation flight at Dublin Airport.  The eight women, 13 children, and 14 men endured long delays, inadequate food and limited access to sanitary facilities until their deportation was aborted in Greece and they were returned to Ireland.  

Many of them were taken from home in the early hours of the morning with little or no opportunity to properly dress or take personal belongings with them.  In at least one case, children were taken out of school. They were kept in a holding area at Dublin Airport for many hours until they were put on a Frontex flight to Greece along with Nigerian deportees from several other EU states.   Of the deporting countries on board the Frontex flight, Ireland was the only one to deport children.

Throughout the flight, the individuals were not allowed to move freely or converse with others.  On occasions when people were allowed to use the toilet on the plane, they were not allowed to close the door, even women who were on their menstrual period at the time.  Children were subsequently forced to use bottles to urinate resulting in great distress and discomfort. One woman, a mother of 2 young children (one of them Irish), was physically restrained using handcuffs and other methods.

On arrival at Athens Airport, they remained on the flight for 2 hours before being taken to an airport lounge for a period of 14 hours and subsequently returned to Dublin.  They had little refreshment during that period, in contrast to the availability of food and drink to groups under the control of officers from other jurisdictions.  

On return to Dublin on 16th December 2010, those not detained were required to live at Balseskin Reception Centre in Finglas, Dublin, despite the fact that, due to severe weather conditions, there was no running water from 16th until 20th December 2010.

I believe that this amounts to inhumane and degrading treatment, contrary to Article 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) and a violation of physical and moral integrity contrary to Article 8 of the ECHR.  In addition, that  there was a failure to protect the health and welfare of children and a failure to act in the best interests of the children contrary to obligations in the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.  

I request that you establish an independent enquiry into the conduct of the deportation on Wednesday, 15 December and that you call a halt to all deportations pending the outcome of the enquiry.

I look forward to hearing your response.
Yours sincerely,
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